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Abstract

Background. Given sparse knowledge on dis-
semination, this study sought to explore key
benefits, barriers and contextual factors that
are perceived to be important to the adoption
and implementation of the ‘Community
Guide’s’ evidence-based physical activity rec-
ommendations. Design. We conducted case
studies in two states where extensive adoption
and implementation of the Guide’s recommen-
dations have occurred and in two states where
widespread dissemination has lagged. Inter-
views (n 5 76) were semi-structured and in-
cluded both quantitative and qualitative
methods. Participant perceptions from the fol-
lowing areas were examined: (i) priority of
physical activity, (ii) awareness of and ability
to define the term ‘evidence-based approaches’
and (iii) awareness, adoption, facilitators, bene-

fits, challenges and barriers to Guide adoption.
Results. Key enabling factors among high ca-
pacity states included: funds and direction from
the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention;
leadership support; capable staff; and success-
ful partnerships and collaborations. Restraining
forces among low capacity states included: the
Guide recommendations being too new; partic-
ipants being too new to current job; lack of time
and training on how to use the Guide recom-
mendations; limited funds and other resources
and lack of leadership. Conclusion. To be effec-
tive, we must gain an understanding of contex-
tual factors when designing for dissemination.

Introduction

Lack of physical activity is closely linked with

incidence of several chronic diseases and a lower

quality of life [1, 2]. To help reduce the burden

of physical inactivity, the Task Force on Commu-

nity Preventive Services has produced a set of

evidence-based approaches for promoting physi-

cal activity in its systematic review, the Guide to

Community Preventive Services (the Community

Guide) [3, 4]. In the Community Guide, there are

eight specific intervention strategies found to have

sufficient or strong evidence of effectiveness

[3, 4]. Too often, the products of research (e.g.

the Community Guide) do not get disseminated

or translated into community settings where the

information is likely to be applied [5].

These effective intervention strategies can be

implemented in community settings through the
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efforts of numerous agencies, organizations and

individuals. Data are presently lacking on effective

methods of disseminating physical activity inter-

ventions in community settings via public health

agencies. State and local health departments are in

key positions to promote these evidence-based

physical activity interventions. Their role is crucial

because of their ability to assess public health prob-

lems, develop appropriate programs or policies and

assure that evidence-based programs and policies

are effectively delivered and implemented [6, 7].

We know that the dissemination of effective pro-

grams and policies is likely to occur in stages [8]

and that factors that influence dissemination in-

clude: the actions of the researchers, characteristics

of practitioners and the specific methods used for

communicating and disseminating an intervention

[9–12]. There is a gap between research and prac-

tice in the systematic dissemination of the Guide’s

physical activity recommendations [13]. Dissemi-

nation strategies are based on different types of

evidence. For example, Brownson et al. [14, 15]
categorize two types of evidence: ‘Type 1’ evidence

(etiologic research) points to the fact that ‘some-

thing should be done’ and ‘Type 2’ evidence (in-

tervention research) can help to determine that ‘this

should be done’. For evidence to inform public

health policy and practice, Rychetnik et al. pro-

posed a third category that highlights the impor-

tance of descriptive and/or qualitative information.

‘Type 3’ evidence tells us ‘how something should

be done’. Type 3 evidence shows how and under

what contextual conditions interventions were

implemented and how they were received. Al-

though invaluable to practitioners and policy mak-

ers, type 3 evidence is often unavailable from

published papers and intervention reports [16].

Sparse knowledge exists regarding effective

approaches for dissemination of research-tested

interventions among ‘real-world’ practice audien-

ces. Authors agree that type 3 evidence is sorely

lacking and may prove to be the critical link to

the successful dissemination and application of

the Guide’s evidence-based physical activity rec-

ommendations [16]. Rychetnik [17] suggests, and

authors agree, that we must improve the quantity,

quality and availability of type 3 evidence [16].

Many of these type 3 factors are contextual varia-

bles such as organizational culture, leadership, po-

litical challenges, funding challenges and

workforce training needs [17]. Any of these could

justify adaptation of evidence-based interventions

to fit contextual conditions [17].

Researchers get caught in a ‘one size fits all’ pro-

cess of dissemination, failing to tailor the content,

timing, setting and format of dissemination to unique

real-world settings [18]. Disseminating evidence-

based interventions is therefore an art that needs

to take contextual conditions into account [18].

It is critical that dissemination science be informed

by real-world practice audiences (e.g. public health

practitioners). A key component to the successful

dissemination of the Guide’s evidence-based guide-

lines requires a sound understanding of contextual

factors that may yield the information that will

enable successful translation of the Guide’s recom-

mendations into knowledge and insight that is ac-

tionable and relevant (i.e. type 3 evidence).

This study was undertaken to better understand

(type 3 evidence) as a crucial first step in the dis-

semination of physical activity interventions, focus-

ing particularly on the evidence-based reviews in

the Community Guide. Our exploratory study pro-

vides a method to inform evidence-based dissemi-

nation strategies that can be adapted to other

settings and risk factors. Therefore, the purposes

of this article are to: (i) examine two states where

extensive adoption and implementation of the Com-

munity Guide’s physical activity recommendations

have occurred [High Capacity (HC)] and two states

where widespread dissemination has lagged [Low

Capacity (LC)]; (ii) describe real-world contexts by

sharing participant perceptions related to: personal

commitment to physical activity; awareness of

evidence-based approaches including the Guide;

adoption of the Guide’s physical activity recom-

mendations; facilitators, benefits, challenges and

barriers to Guide adoption as well as contextual

factors that have the potential to influence ‘if’ and

‘how well’ the promising interventions in the Guide

are implemented and (iii) suggest strategies for

changing behavior that strengthen the driving
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forces and weaken the restraining forces to the

adoption and application of the Guide’s evidence-

based physical activity recommendations that can

then be incorporated into a comprehensive program

for improving outcomes.

Methods

Selecting states

Case studies are a useful research tool for explana-

tory rather than predictive questions, they allow one

to observe changes in a real life setting, can guide

future programs and are most useful when the in-

vestigator has relatively little opportunity to manip-

ulate the behavior of interest (e.g. non-experimental

conditions) [19]. We conducted four case studies

from January 2005–April 2005, as a component

of a larger study [20, 21]. A quantitative baseline

survey assisted us in choosing sites for case studies

[20, 21]. As frequently used in case studies [22], we

used purposive sampling—that is, we examined

two states where extensive adoption and implemen-

tation of the Guide’s physical activity recommen-

dations have occurred and two states where

widespread dissemination has lagged. In addition,

we examined the following factors related to ca-

pacity and disease burden: funding level and atti-

tude toward physical activity promotion; level of

physical activity; level of obesity; death rate related

to chronic disease and geographic location. By ex-

amining extreme cases, we maximized the likeli-

hood that the qualitative approach would illustrate

key contextual enabling factors and barriers to

change.

Sample

A three-level-modified snowball sampling method

was used to identify ‘physical activity partners’ for

our study. The Physical Activity Contact person was

contacted in the four selected states. These individ-

uals were identified via the Centers for Disease Con-

trol and Prevention’s State-based Physical Activity

Program Directory [23] and through leadership in-

formation listed within the Chronic Disease Direc-

tors within each state health department [24]. The

role of the Physical Activity Contact person is to

lead and/or facilitate activities in promoting physi-

cal activity, serve as a clearinghouse for information

and develop new initiatives—it is a set of responsi-

bilities rather than a specific job title. The physical

activity contact was chosen to fill out a list of phys-

ical activity partners because she/he was likely to be

the individual most familiar with physical activity

programs, policies and priorities within each state

health department. Project details were sent via

email and follow-up phone calls were made to an-

swer questions and to schedule interviews. As part

of the interview, participants were asked to identify

‘champions’ for physical activity in their state, thus

expanding the sample group of key partners. Cham-

pions that were mentioned two or more times were

contacted and interviewed when possible.

Interview guide

Based on previous literature and the project team

input [20, 25–28], an initial semi-structured inter-

view guide was developed that included 64 ques-

tions. Based on project team feedback, the draft

instrument was revised to include 25 questions cov-

ering seven major areas: (i) biographical informa-

tion; (ii) awareness of the importance of physical

activity/obesity; (iii) political climate and support

for physical activity; (iv) financial climate related

to physical activity; (v) existing physical activity

programs; (vi) awareness, adoption, implementa-

tion and maintenance of the Community Guide

and (vii) physical activity promotion networks

and champions. (The interview guide is available

from the first author on request.) The draft interview

guide was pre-tested for length, clarity and organi-

zation via phone interviews with staff members at

the Missouri State Department of Health and Senior

Services. Revisions were made and the revised

interview guide was then pre-tested in-person with

staff members at the St Louis County Health De-

partment. Cognitive response testing is routinely

used in refining questionnaires to improve the qual-

ity of data collection [29–31]. In order to deter-

mine (i) ‘question comprehension’ (What does the
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respondent think the question is asking? and What

do specific words or phrases in the question mean to

the respondent?); (ii) ‘information retrieval’ (What

information does the respondent need to recall from

memory in order to answer the question? and How

do they retrieve this information?) and (iii) ‘decision

processing’ (How do they choose their answer?)

[29–31], we examined the draft interview guide

using cognitive response testing with staff members

at the St Louis County Health Department.

Data collection

We collected the majority of data via semi-

structured face-to face interviews (n = 59); others

were conducted via telephone interviews to accom-

modate participant schedules (n = 17). We used

a combination of quantitative and qualitative meth-

ods. Qualitative methods gave us the opportunity

to collect rich contextual information along with

corroboratory evidence. For example, if during

the interview, it was noted that Guide recommen-

dations had been incorporated into the objectives of

a particular program in the health department; we

collected a copy of that program’s objectives. Using

key informant methods [8, 19], we conducted inter-

views with 16–24 ‘key informants’ from each site.

Key informant interviews are one-on-one inter-

views conducted with opinion leaders who have

expertise in the area being studied. In our study,

each contributed a unique perspective related to

physical activity programs and/or policies. We con-

ducted a total of 76 interviews with an average

interview length of 50 min.

Analysis

Interviews were professionally transcribed, edited

and imported into NUD*IST 6 (QSR International

Inc. NUDIST 6.0 Durham, UK, 2002). We devel-

oped an outline of a qualitative analysis codebook

that was based on the topic areas and interview

questions. Codes were applied to the text units of

each transcript. We defined a unit as a block of text

containing both the interviewer’s question and the

participant’s response. Multiple codes could be

assigned to each text unit depending on the content

and new codes were added as needed.

Four team members were trained on coding to

ensure reliability among raters. Coders were

assigned transcripts to code independently, devel-

oping the codebook as needed to capture new

themes and subcategories. Updated codebooks were

distributed after each coding session. Coding pairs

systematically exchanged transcripts and checked

codes, noting any discrepancies and making notes

of anything they would have coded differently. The

team met to discuss each transcript and to address

any coding discrepancies. Final coding decisions

were made in the team setting; reaching consensus

was the goal. Raters created a section called ‘coder

notes’ which served as a summary for major themes,

patterns and insights. Coded interviews were en-

tered into a database. A check was made to assess

consistency across entered codes and those on the

original data documents. After final reports were run

for each state, each team member summarized find-

ings for a subset of questions for each state. The-

matic content analysis was used to analyze the data

by topic. Emerging themes were identified from the

aggregated responses for a particular code or topic.

Once analysis of state-specific data was complete,

themes were examined across all four states. In the

results section, selected thematic results are pre-

sented, supporting quantitative analyses and repre-

sentative quotes from the interviews.

Results

Participant characteristics

Participants were from varying backgrounds includ-

ing state/local public health professionals/practi-

tioners; contractors/grantees; coalitions; voluntaries

and advocacy groups; other state agencies; advisory

and consulting agencies; as well as several policy-

makers. Table I summarizes characteristics of the

sample. The majority of interviews were completed

by a programmanager/administrator. Almost 50% of

HC and almost 60% of LC participants worked in

their current position for <5 years. In contrast, only

a small percentage of participants in both categories

worked in their current position for >10 years.
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Qualitative findings

Personal commitment

Passion for physical activity. An overwhelming

majority of participants in both HC and LC states

reported that physical activity was a priority in their

lives both personally and professionally. Qualita-

tive methods allowed participants an opportunity

to express their enthusiasm, passion and personal

commitment to physical activity:

Physical activity is very important . it’s my

profession . my responsibility; it’s what I’m

advocating for. (HC1)

Participants ‘walk the walk’. HC and LC capac-

ity participants clearly demonstrated that they don’t

just talk about the importance of physical activity;

they ‘walk the walk’. The following comment

reflects participant’s enthusiasm for physical activ-

ity and a commitment to ‘practicing what they

preach’:

I’m not one to just tell other people they need to

be active; I actually practice it . I usually work

out four to five days a week. (LC2)

Awareness

Awareness of evidence-based approaches. Aware-
ness of the term ‘evidence-based approaches to

promoting physical activity’ was high among partic-

ipants of both HC and LC states (Table II). The

majority of participants demonstrated a clear under-

standing of what an evidence-based approach is

when they were asked to define it. Most felt that it

was an approach based on making decisions about

programs and policies that are based on an evalua-

tion of reliable data. The following quote provides

a sample definition:

Evidence-based to me, may mean something dif-

ferent than others that have PhD’s in public

health. To me, it means there’s a science; there’s

been an evaluation done . these are effective

ways of doing what you need to do to get behav-

ior change in the folks you’re serving. (LC1)

Awareness of the Community Guide. Table II

illustrates the level of awareness among participants

regarding the Guide’s evidence-based physical

activity recommendations. The majority (63%) of

participants of HC states were familiar with the

Table I. Characteristics of full sample, high capacity and low

capacity case study participants, 2005

Characteristic Full

sample,

n (%)

High

capacity,

n (%)

Low

capacity,

n (%)a

Job title

Program manager/

administrator

49 (63) 23 (56) 26 (70)

Health educator 4 (5) 3 (7) 1 (3)

Epidemiologist 1 (1) 1 (2) —

Division or

bureau head

4 (5) 2 (5) 2 (5)

Department head 2 (3) 1 (2) 1 (3)

Other 18 (23) 11(27) 7 (19)

Years working in

current position

<2 years 17 (22) 8 (20) 9 (24)

2 to <5 years 25 (32) 12 (30) 13 (35)

5 to <10 years 24 (31) 15 (37) 9 (24)

10 to <15 years 7 (9) 4 (10) 3 (8)

15 or more years 5 (6) 2 (5) 3 (8)

Years working

in agency/

organization

<2 years 12 (15) 5 (12) 7 (19)

2 to <5 years 21 (27) 12 (29) 9 (24)

5 to <10 years 21 (27) 10 (24) 11 (30)

10 to <15 years 9 (12) 5 (12) 4 (11)

15 or more years 15 (19) 9 (22) 6 (16)

Percentage of

time spent working

in physical

activity programs

<10% 6 (8) 3 (7) 3 (9)

10 to <25% 21 (28) 11 (27) 10 (29)

25 to <50% 17 (22) 8 (20) 9 (26)

50 to <75% 15 (20) 11 (27) 4 (11)

75–100% 16 (21) 7 (17) 9 (26)

Don’t know/NA 1 (1) 1 (2) —

aTwo participants from LC cases brought program managers to
the interviews to answer questions related to specific physical
activity programs. We included them when collecting job title
and years working in current position and agency/organization.
For the remaining questions, only the lead participant
responded.
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recommendations. In contrast, only 29% of LC

participants were familiar with the Guide’s physical

activity recommendations as illustrated by the fol-

lowing comment:

I’ve heard of the Guide, but I don’t think I’ve

used it though. I’ll definitely take a look at it.
I’m pretty new in the game and didn’t happen to

run across it. (LC1)

How participants learned about the Community
Guide. The majority of HC participants reported

that they learned about the Guide through the

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

(CDC). A small number of participants reported

that they learned about the recommendations

through their Division of Public Health, the

Internet, peers, conferences, University of Kansas

Community Toolbox, the American College of

Sports Medicine, Prevention Research Centers

and through professional trainings. LC participants,

who were aware of the Guide, appeared to learn

about them through passive dissemination strate-

gies as illustrated by the following explanation:

As the CDC physical activity contact person, we

get list serves . I found out about the Guide by

clicking on the links to look at what they’re talk-

ing about. (LC1)

Several LC participants indicated that they were

unclear about how they learned about the Guide:

How did I become aware of the Guide? I’m al-

ways doing research on stuff, and I probably just

ran across it. (LC2)

Adoption

Are physical activity programs based on Guide
recommendations? Approximately 34% of HC par-

ticipants and 14% of LC participants reported exist-

ing programs based on the evidence-based physical

activity recommendations outlined in the Guide

(Table II). The following participants’ quote pro-

vides a sample response to this question:

Point of decision prompts is an example of an

evidence-based physical activity recommendation

Table II. Participant knowledge of: (i) ‘evidence-based approaches to promoting physical activity’ and (ii) the Community Guide’s

evidence-based physical activity recommendations, 2005

Knowledge or skill HC (n = 41) LC (n = 35) P-value for

difference in %

Awareness of the term ‘evidence-based

approaches to promoting physical activity’

39/41 (95.1%) 32/35 (91.4%) 0.259

Ability to define ‘evidence-based approach’ 37/41 (90.2%) 29/34 (85.3%) 0.258

Awareness of the Community Guide’s evidence-

based physical activity recommendations

26/41 (63.4%) 10/35 (28.6%) 0.001

Awareness of existing programs based on the

evidence-based physical activity

recommendations outlined in the

Community Guide

14/41 (34.1%) 5/35 (14.3%) 0.023

Read or seen physical activity materials of Guide 14/41 (34.1%) 5/35 (14.3%) 0.023

Visited Community Guide website 16/41 (39.0%) 4/35 (11.4%) 0.003

Printed physical activity materials from the

Community Guide website

12/41 (29.3%) 4/35 (11.4%) 0.028

Attended training to learn about the physical

activity section of the Community Guide

4/41 (9.8%) — —

Attended professional meeting where

the physical activity section of the

Community Guide was discussed

13/41 (31.7%) 3/35 (8.6%) 0.007
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that’s being done and promoted. The grants we

give to communities. in all of those we use the

Guide. (HC2)

It was apparent that many LC participants were

unsure whether their existing physical activity pro-

grams were based on the Guide’s recommendations

as illustrated by the following comment:

I’ve heard of the Guide. I don’t believe any exist-

ing physical activity programs are based on it. I’m

not as familiar with it. I’m relatively new. (LC1)

The ‘HOW’: HC participants share key facilita-
tors to successful Guide adoption. Participants from
HC states described four key enabling factors to

successful adoption and implementation of the

Guide’s physical activity recommendations. Facili-

tators cited most often included:

1. Sustained funding and direction from the CDC

2. Leadership support

3. Staff that is capable, dedicated and motivated

4. Successful partnerships/collaborations

In addition to the key enabling factors, partici-

pants of HC states reported the following facilita-

tors: training, assistance and motivation of the staff;

incentives for and willingness of the target popula-

tion to engage and buy-in from the community.

Adoption: How is the evidence being applied?
Participants who reported that they personally used

the Guide’s findings in their work used them to plan

physical activity programs, for strategic planning,

to develop grants, to support initiatives and for

training purposes. This viewpoint is best stated in

the quote below:

The Guide is used when we plan physical activity
programs; it is also used for strategic planning,

grant planning and for training purposes (HC2).

Benefits

Why apply the Guide’s physical activity
recommendations? Participants were asked to share

perceptions regarding why the Guide’s physical ac-

tivity recommendations have been incorporated in-

to their agency/organization. HC participants cited

the following reasons most often:

� The Community Guide is evidence-based

� The Community Guide is recommended by the

CDC

� Adopting the Guide’s recommendations increases

the likelihood of being funded

The following quote offers a sample HC partic-

ipant response illustrating reasons why the Guide’s

recommendations were incorporated into her

agency/organization:

We perceive the Guide as very authoritative .
and we want to use the best that’s out there. We

want to use what’s effective. (HC2)

One perspective suggested that adopting these

guidelines increases the likelihood of being funded,

adds strength to initiatives and is the best resource

available.

The Guide’s physical activity recommendations

have been incorporated into our agency because

they’re evidence-based and they’re accepted

enough, that it’s tough to get funding unless

you’re consistent with them. (HC1)

LC participants suggest benefits to applying
Guide recommendations. LC participants suggested

the following benefits for incorporating the Guide’s

physical activity recommendations:

� To increase credibility

� To contribute to consistency

� Because they’re evidence-based

� To increase the likelihood of being funded

LC participants provide the following examples of

benefits to applying the Guide’s recommendations:

My knowledge of the Guide is really limited .
recommendations haven’t been incorporated.

Benefits to incorporating Guide recommendations
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would be that we’re using something that has

credibility . (LC1)

Challenges and barriers

HC participants describe key challenges to
Guide adoption. Even though the majority of HC

participants reported new funding for physical ac-

tivity programs and policies, there were participants

that reported organizational budget cuts. Approxi-

mately 39% of HC participants reported budget cuts

that have affected their organization’s ability to

develop and implement physical activity programs

and policies. Viewpoints shared included chal-

lenges regarding sustaining funding, the possibility

of future budget cuts and effects of budget cuts to

staff. Others described the effect that budget cuts

can have on long-term progress of physical activity

efforts:

How have budget cuts affected my agency’s abil-

ity to develop and implement physical activity

programs and policies? It disables you is what

it does . it hampers the conversation, the prog-

ress, the dialogue . everything that you need to

move forward. (HC1)

Other barriers cited by HC participants included:

lack of resources; the need to focus on partnership

development, especially with those considered to

be non-traditional such as transportation organiza-

tions and the challenges of reaching special popu-

lations as illustrated by the following comment:

We are struggling reaching our minority popula-

tions. When you look at our state, we meet sev-

eral of the Healthy People 2010s already. But

when you look at it broken into race/ethnicity

we don’t. (HC1)

LC participants describe key barriers to Guide
adoption. Those participants of LC states (Table II),

who knew about the evidence-based physical

activity recommendations outlined in the Guide,
reported that few existing programs are based on

these recommendations. These individuals pro-

vided the following explanations:

1. The Community Guide recommendations are

too new

2. Participant is too new to current job

3. Lack of familiarity with the Community Guide

4. Lack of time and training on how to use the

Guide recommendations

5. The Community Guide was not available at the

time of program implementation

6. Lack of funds and resources

7. Need for leadership

The following comments provide a sample of

responses from LC participants to explain why

Guide recommendations are ‘not’ being applied:

I’ve heard of the Guide. We haven’t utilized it.

Why has it not been incorporated? I think just

lack of time and training on how to use the

resources. (LC2)

Leadership wasn’t onboard at the beginning;

we’ve been slow to take off. Funding is also

a roadblock . leadership support is the whole

key when you’re working at a public health

agency. (LC2)

Another common perspective described the

challenge of wearing ‘many hats’ within organiza-

tions. Many public health practitioners are respon-

sible for multiple tasks as illustrated by the

following comment:

Sometimes those of us who oversee physical ac-

tivity programs have multiple roles and duties.
we wear two, three, four, five hats in our agency

and we’re only one person. (LC2)

Context counts: potential facilitators to Guide
adoption

The influence of the ‘Obesity Epidemic’. An

overwhelming majority of participants in both HC

and LC states reported that developing physical

activity programs to address the obesity epidemic

and chronic disease is a way to develop interest,

political support and funding for physical activity

programs.
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I think pointing out the scale or scope of the

obesity epidemic, how pervasive it is . I don’t

know how better to generate interest and support

for physical activity programs. It’s a pay now or

pay later situation. (LC1)

When physical activity is framed in the context

of disease management or prevention . it pro-

vides more leverage in the minds of policy and

decision-makers. (HC2)

The media’s powerful effect on public health
priorities. Participants across HC and LC states re-

port that thanks to media attention, obesity and

physical activity have become public ‘hot topics’.

The importance of the media in shaping the political,

policy, organizational and public agenda related to

obesity and on increasing physical activity is clearly

illustrated by the following participant comments:

. with increased media attention and increased

awareness of the childhood obesity epidemic .
it’s become more of a priority because it’s in the

limelight .(LC1)

We are one the more fit states . but our kids are

getting fat at the same rate as anyone else. but I

think the climate is good for intervention because

of the media around obesity. (HC1)

Political support for physical activity. Participants
across HC and LC states reported varying levels of

political support for physical activity, but the major-

ity of participants across sites agreed that improve-

ments could be made if verbal support for physical

activity was backed by funding as illustrated by the

following quotes:

We have verbal support for physical activity pro-

grams and policies. We don’t have funding .
you would be hard pressed to find a politician

these days who wouldn’t line up behind in-

creased physical activity for children . but,

are they going to put it up against changes in

academic performance scores? (HC1)

I think the Governor and the Legislature are

aware of the problems and issues with physical

inactivity, obesity, chronic diseases . but be-

cause of funding limitations, they’re not really

ready to put their money where their mouth is

. (LC1)

Educating politicians: a crucial strategy to gain
political support. An interesting perspective shared

by participants of HC states is the need to educate

politicians in order to gain their support for physical

activity programs and policies. Participants shared

the following perspectives:

We haven’t done a good job of educating polit-

ical leaders. we’ve got to do a better job. we

make the mistake of not making it clear in budg-

ets what they’re actually cutting . it’s called

health promotion money and it’s not clear that

it’s physical education and nutrition to fight

obesity and overweight. (HC2)

The obesity epidemic and chronic illness has

forced people to take a look at physical activity

. I think people who make decisions want to see

the ‘evidence’. (HC1)

Perspectives from policy-makers. Only a few

policy makers were included in ‘physical activity

partner’ lists across sites, but their perspective was

invaluable and demonstrated how decision makers

can be powerful advocates in the promotion of

physical activity policies if they are armed with

the evidence. A policy advisor reported that she

was not familiar with evidence-based approaches

nor was she familiar with the Guide. She offered

the following explanation:

I haven’t heard of evidence-based approaches to

promoting physical activity . I’m fairly new to

all this . we are doing all we can to learn about

programs and methods of measuring outcomes

and evidence-based approaches. (LC1)

A senator we interviewed told us that education

from a credible source such as the CDC could be

a key factor in influencing priorities. He reported

looking at long-term benefits when making deci-

sions and also described a powerful strategy to
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get legislators on board—the power of combining

stories with statistics.

I’ve heard a lot of speeches. I’ve been in the

business for over 20 years, there’s not very much

I’m impressed with. But I think that personal

stories and statistics are two of the best way to

perk somebody’s interest. (LC2)

Discussion

This study was undertaken to better understand the

importance of studying context (type 3 evidence) as

a crucial step in the dissemination of physical ac-

tivity interventions, focusing particularly on the ev-

idence-based reviews in the Community Guide.

Contextual factors have the potential to influence

how well the evidence-based interventions in the

Guide are implemented. Our exploratory study pro-

vides a method to inform evidence-based dissemi-

nation strategies that can be adapted to other

settings and risk factors. One-size does not fit all

as illustrated by our study. We must learn about

context and capacity before attempting to actively

disseminate the Guide’s recommendations. Case

studies provide a method to learn more about con-

text and capacity from the target audiences. Build-

ing on these cases, we propose a framework for

rethinking the design of dissemination (Fig. 1).

Our proposed framework illustrates the need to

more fully consider context and capacity when de-

signing active dissemination strategies in order to

impact population-level change. There is a need to

identify key contextual factors that may enhance

adoption and implementation of the Guide’s evi-

dence-based recommendations (Fig. 1 in particular,

the highlighted box).

For physical activity researchers and practi-

tioners, we have effective intervention approaches

and analytic tools available for use, such as the

Community Guide. However, it is now widely rec-

ognized that the mere existence of scientific knowl-

edge is not sufficient to ensure effective application.

Public health practitioners are on the front lines

experts on how to best disseminate what we know

works. We should invest the time and money to

learn from this key stakeholder group. They hold

the keys on how to best translate and disseminate

evidence-based strategies, even when they don’t

know about them. Identifying physical activity

partners and assessing competencies in evidence-

based decision making may be a way to inform

how best to train our public health workforce in

the use of evidence-based decision making. Dis-

semination of the recommendations should then

be carefully planned, targeted toward and tailored

to meet the needs of the intended audiences [32, 33]

(Fig. 1). Successful dissemination of the Guide’s

evidence-based guidelines requires a sound under-

standing of contextual factors, which may yield the

necessary information to enable successful transla-

tion of the recommendations into knowledge and

insight that is actionable and relevant.

Our findings build upon findings from previous

research showing that dissemination of interven-

tions occurs as a series of phases rather than as

one event [8, 20, 21, 34, 35]. Dissemination does

not stop at the level of initial uptake; further steps

are critical to ensure the long-term utilization of an

intervention [36]. As described earlier, understand-

ing context (type 3 evidence) [16] and delivery

context for the intervention are essential for the

success of the dissemination and are closely linked

to the concepts of fidelity and adaptation [37]. Ac-

tive dissemination methods are crucial to success in

this phased approach; however, few studies have

been done on the dissemination of effective physi-

cal activity interventions [38].

Existing frameworks do not capture variables in

local conditions. For example, Wandersman et al.
[39] have developed an ‘Interactive Framework for

Dissemination (ISF)’ which is intended to be a heu-

ristic for understanding key systems, key functions

and key relationships relevant to the dissemination

and implementation process. What is missing, how-

ever, is the broader context not captured by the

systems identified within the ISF framework. Wan-

dersman acknowledges the need to include these

important contextual factors in order to capture

the broader context not fully captured by the sys-

tems identified within the framework [39]. Our
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framework (Fig. 1) seeks to fill this gap. Those

identified as key informants by the State Physical

Activity Contact are the experts. They hold the

‘keys’ to effective dissemination of the Community

Guide’s physical activity recommendations.

Change requires leadership and it is important to

get the appropriate leaders ‘on board’ early in the

dissemination process. Identifying gatekeepers is

an important dissemination strategy in order to find

out how information is channeled. It is also impor-

tant to consider ‘opinion leaders’, that is, people to

whom others listen. Conducting qualitative studies

to assess state/local context are critical to ensure

that the Community Guide’s physical activity rec-

ommendations fit with local conditions. Dissemina-

tion activities that build on existing individual and

organizational capacity of targeted agencies and

populations will be more likely to succeed.

We should consider strategies of dissemination

that take into account the real-world challenges

faced by practitioners in a climate of uncertain

resources and increasing accountability. Green

and Glasgow [13] suggest that ‘if we want more

evidence-based practice, we need more practice-

based evidence’. Collaborative partnerships be-

tween researchers, practitioners, advocacy groups,

policy-makers and ‘non-traditional’ partners such

as those in planning, transportation and the media

are crucial in bridging the gap between discovery

and application.

It is important to note several limitations. Even

though we attempted to develop a reliable and

Fig. 1. Proposed framework: rethinking the design of dissemination. This figure is available in black and white in print and in colour at
Health Education Research online.
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comprehensive instrument, there were few mod-

els on which to base physical activity items. Con-

sequently, we had to develop numerous questions

de novo. The data are from only four states. Sec-

ond, while we are confident about the coverage

and level of agency participation among states, in

many cases, only one representative was inter-

viewed per agency/organization. Although these

key informants were the individual’s most familiar

with their agencies’ physical activity efforts, it pro-

vided only a single viewpoint. Modified snowball

sampling methods are subject to biases; however,

this technique allowed respondents to drive the re-

search sample that allowed us to learn about the

social networks connecting the physical activity

networks. Despite these limitations, our study pro-

vides valuable information regarding the impor-

tance of contextual information in order to ensure

the successful dissemination of evidence-based

interventions such as those outlined in the Guide.

Practice-relevant dissemination of evidence-

based interventions is highly innovative, yet is an

area that remains largely uncharted. Sparse knowl-

edge exists regarding effective approaches for

dissemination of research interventions among

real-world practice audiences. Case studies are

a useful research tool for explanatory rather than

predictive questions; they allow one to observe

changes in a real life setting and can guide future

programs. Our study suggests that disseminating

evidence-based guidelines are not a ‘one size fits

all’ process and will require a blend of ‘science and

art’ in order to be successful. Contextual factors

are likely to be important predictors of successful

adoption and implementation of evidence-based

guidelines. Learning about each state’s unique con-

text will help to understand the key modifiable

enabling and restraining forces that are present

when attempting to disseminate the Guide’s phys-

ical activity recommendations. Identifying the part-

ners who possess this expertise is essential. They

may not have the evidence but they hold the keys

to successful application of evidence-based guide-

lines such as the Community Guide’s physical ac-

tivity recommendations. What they do possess is

the expertise of local contextual factors which are

the keys to successful dissemination of what we

know works. Audience research using qualitative

methods can provide the opportunity for research-

ers to learn from the experts about how best to

share the ‘evidence’ with those who have expertise

of local contexts and populations they serve. These

are the front line agents who can actually turn the

science into action. Several emerging areas of

study that could be considered in combination with

our proposed framework include:

� ‘Establishing marketing and distribution infra-

structure’ to disseminate evidence-based public

health programs and policies more efficiently

and effectively. To date, marketing and distribu-

tion systems have received little attention in pub-

lic health conversations about putting science

into action. Reframing the dissemination chal-

lenge to reflect this perspective and investing in

system infrastructure to implement it has the po-

tential to transform public health practice [40].

� ‘Adopting the concept of knowledge brokers’,

a knowledge translation and exchange strategy

emerging in Canada to promote interaction be-

tween researcher and end users, as well as to

develop capacity for evidence-informed decision

making [41]. Dobbins et al. suggest that strate-
gies that are more interactive and involve face-

to-face contact show promising results and the

involvement of decision makers in the research

process is associated with a higher degree of

research uptake.

Reframing the dissemination challenge to reflect

the issues outlined in this article has the potential to

transform public health practice. We invite re-

searchers, practitioners and policy-makers to ad-

dress the issues outlined in this study to bridge

the gap between new knowledge on effective evi-

dence-based physical activity interventions and the

widespread application of these approaches into

real-world settings where they can truly ‘make a dif-

ference’ in improving health. If we can document

effective ways to make practice more evidence

based, the impact of prevention research will be

P. Ballew et al.

196



enhanced. Much work has gone into the develop-

ment of the Community Guide. We must ensure that

the products of this important research are applied.

Perhaps, one of our study participants says it best:

Our work is not all science-based or proven ef-

fective, but there’s lots of energy here . it’s up

to the people at the state and their federal partners

to recommend what’s evidence-based, to provide

technical assistance and to provide methods on

evaluating and reporting . . we don’t want to

waste our time on ineffective programming .
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